RENEE L. ELLMERS
2ND DISTRICT, NORTH CAROLINA

426 CANNON HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, DC 20515 (202) 225–4531

Congress of the United States House of Representatives

Washington, **DC** 20515-3302

ENERGY AND COMMERCE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON COMMUNICATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY

SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH

SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS

October 4, 2013

The Honorable Chuck Hagel Secretary of Defense 1000 Defense Pentagon Washington, DC 20301-1000

Dear Secretary Hagel:

Immediately before the federal government shut down on September 30, 2013, the Congress unanimously passed H.R. 3210, the "Pay Our Military Act." This law makes clear that members of our Armed Forces, as well as the civilians and contractors who support them, should continue to receive pay and allowances in the event there is a lapse in fiscal year 2014 appropriations. Nevertheless, more than 400,000 civilian defense workers have been furloughed, including over 7,000 at Fort Bragg. This is in direct contradiction of the law, and I am writing to ask why you are refusing to carry out the law passed by the United States Congress and signed by the President.

Hours after the President signed H.R. 3210 into law, Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller) Robert F. Hale sent correspondence to all Department of Defense (DoD) staff, directing non-excepted civilians to begin a process of orderly shutdown citing the former rules regarding shutdowns as his reasoning. I would like to clarify the plain wording of the statue and Congressional intent for you, and all of the supervisors who had a hand in releasing over 7,000 civilian employees from Ft. Bragg. H.R. 3210 provides broad latitude to the administration to prevent furloughing civilian workers. To remain at work, civilian employees must merely be "supporting members of the Armed Services."

If that is not clear enough, I refer you to the enclosed October 1, 2013, letter to you from the Chairman of the Committee on Armed Services, Congressman "Buck" McKeon. Chairman McKeon states that H.R. 3210 was passed so "members of the Armed Forces, as well as civilians and contractors, who provide support to the Armed Forces, should continue to receive pay and allowances." Chairman McKeon states "the legislation provides you broad latitude and I encourage you to use it...rather than keeping defense civilians at home when they are authorized to work." Anything else would be tantamount to using our military personnel and civilian work-force as pawns for political gain.

I understand that the general counsel of the Department of Defense is reviewing the legislation to determine for himself the parameters of discretion now available to the military to retain its personnel in the midst of a government shutdown. If the legislation was not clear enough, this letter should be.

I look forward to hearing that these furloughs will cease immediately.

Sincerely,

Renee L. Ellmers Member of Congress

1- Ellow

Enclosure

Cc: LTG Joseph Anderson

HOWARD P. TBUCK!! McKEON, CALIFORNIA, CHAIRMAN MAC THORNBERRY TEXAS WALTER B. JONES, NORTH CAROLINA J. RANDY FORBES, VIRGINIA JEFF MILLER, FLORIDA JOE WILSON, SOUTH CAROLINA FRANK A LOBIONDO, NEW JERSEY ROB BISHOP_UTAH MICHAEL R. TURNER, OHIO JOHN KLINE, MINNESOTA MIKE ROGERS, AŁABAMA TRENT FRANKS, ARIZONA BILL SHUSTER, PENNSYLVANIA K. MICHAEL CONAWAY, TEXAS DOUG LAMBORN, COLORADO ROBERT J. WITTMAN, VIRGINIA DUNCAN HUNTER, CALIFORNIA MIKE COFFMAN, COLORADO E. SCOTT RIGELL, VIRGINIA CHRISTOPHER P. GIBSON, NEW YORK VICKY HARTZLER, MISSOURI JOSEPH J. HECK, NEVADA JON RUNYAN, NEW JERSEY JON RONTAIN, NEW JETSET AUSTIN SCOTT, GEORGIA STEVEN M. PALAZZO, MISSISSIPPI MARTHA ROBY, ALAHAMA MO BROOKS, ALAHAMA RICHARD B. NUGENT, FLORIDA KRISTI E. NOEM, SOUTH DAKOTA PAUL COOK, CALIFORNIA JIM BRIDENSTINE, OKLAHOMA BRAD R. WENSTRUP, OHIO JACKIE WALORSKI, INDIANA

COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES

U.S. House of Representatives

Washington, DC 20515-6035 ONE HUNDRED THIRTCENTH CONGRESS

October 1, 2013

ADAM SMITH, WASHINGTON, RANKING MEMBER ADAM SMITH, WASHINGTON, RANK LORETTA SANCHEZ, CALIFORNIA MIKE MCINTYRE, NORTH CAROLINA ROBERT A. BRADY, PENNSYLYANIA ROBERT E. ANDREWS, NEW JERSEY SUSAN A. DAVIS, CALIFORNIA JAMES R. LANGEVIN, RHODE ISLAND
PICK LARSEN, WASHINGTON
JIM COOPER, TENNESSEE
MADELEINE Z. BORDALLO, GUAM
JOE COURTINEY, CONNECTICUT
DAVE LOFBSACK, IOWA
NIKI TSONGAS, MASSACHUSETTS
JOHN R. GARAMENOL CALIFORNIA
HENBY C. "HANK" JOHNSON JR., GEORGIA
COLLEEN MANABUSA, HAWAII
LAKKE EBERLE, CALIFORNIA JAMES R. LANGEVIN, RHODE ISLAND JACKIE SPEIER, CALIFORNIA JACKE SPEER, CAUTOMINA RON BAHBER, ARIZONA ANDRÉ CARSON, INDIANA CAROE SHEA-PORTER, NEW HAMPSHIRE LAND SHEAFULTER, NEW YORK DANIEL B. MAFFEI, NEW YORK DEPEK KILMER, WASHINGTON JOAGUIN CASTRO, TEXAS TAMMY DUCKWORTH, ILLINOIS SCOTT H PETERS, CALIFORNIA WILLIAM L. ENYART, ILLINOIS PETER GALLEGO JEXAS

ROBERT L. SIMMONS, II. STAFF DIRECTOR

The Honorable Chuck Hagel Secretary of Defense 1000 Defense Pentagon Washington, DC 20301-1000

Dear Mr. Secretary:

I share the concerns you've expressed about the seriousness of the lapse in appropriations and the additional negative impacts on military readiness associated with a significant furlough of defense civilian workforce. In an effort to mitigate these harmful effects, the Congress reached unanimous agreement that that members of our Armed Forces, as well as the civilians and contractors who provide support to the Armed Forces, should continue to receive pay and allowances. As you know, this legislation, H.R. 3210, the Pay Our Military Act, sponsored by Representative Mike Coffman (R-CO), was signed into law last night. With the enactment of this law, active duty uniformed personnel can continue to be paid for their service and most civilian defense workers should remain on the job.

I was heartened to read your statement indicating that it is a priority for your General Counsel to review the legislation, "to see if there's any margin here, or widening in the interpretation of the law of exempt versus non-exempt civilians." I believe the legislation provides you broad latitude and I encourage you to use it. The text does not limit the provision of pay to civilians who were previously categorized by the Administration as "excepted" or "essential" for the purposes of Department of Defense operations in the event of a government shutdown. Therefore, I strongly encourage you to use the authority Congress has given you to keep national security running, rather than keeping defense civilians at home when they are authorized to work. Likewise, as your General Counsel reviews the legislation, I request additional information regarding the provision of pay and allowances to members of the military Reserves and National Guard.

I look forward to an update on the Administration's interpretation of H.R. 3210 later today. I know you would agree with me that this is no time to use national security or our national security workforce as a political pawn.

Sincerely,

bread D. Buck Hosen

Chairman